Annual Town Meeting
 of 
Sandy, Bedfordshire

 2012
Minutes of the Annual Town Meeting for the Parish of Sandy, Bedfordshire, held on Monday 23rd April 2012 at the Jenkins Pavilion, Sunderland Road Recreation Ground, Sandy at 7.30 pm

Present:  Cllr Mrs S Sutton (Town Mayor as Chairman of the Meeting) together with 65 members of the public.
The Mayor welcomed everyone and thanked them for their attendance.
1. Apologies 

Apologies for absence were received from Town Cllrs M Pettitt, J Smyth, S Stacey, and M Runchman and from Central Bedfordshire Cllr C Maudlin.   Also Mr Stevinson of Sandy Upper School had been unexpectedly unable to attend.
2. Minutes of the 2011 Annual Town Meeting 

The Minutes of the Annual Town Meeting held on Monday 18th  April 2011, which had been circulated to those in attendance prior to the meeting being opened, were confirmed and signed as a correct record.

3. Matters to be reported upon

There were no reports on matters arising from the minutes.
4. Honorary Freeman
In compliance with its powers under S 249(9) of the Local Government Act 1972 as amended, the Town Mayor on behalf of the Town Council admitted Mr Peter Blaine, former Town Councillor and Central Bedfordshire Councillor to be an Honorary Freeman of Sandy.  A citation of the reasons for the bestowing of this award was read by Cllr White and the meeting noted that Mr Blaine had served the community as a councillor for over 30 years.  An illuminated address was presented to Mr Blaine as a record of the award along with a badge depicting the Town’s crest.   Mr Blaine thanked the Town Council for this unexpected and much appreciated award and also thanked the people of Sandy for allowing him to represent them for so many years.
5. Town Mayor’s Awards for Services to the Community

The Mayor reported that this year a record number of worthy nominations for recognition of community service had been received by the Town Council and it had been very difficult to choose the eventual winners.

The Mayor’s Young Person’s Award was awarded jointly to Miss Emily Stock and Miss Becky Bodi both of Beeston for their work in organising two community events for the village of Beeston.

The Mayor noted that Mr Tommy Thompson and Mr Barry Barker had been close runners up for the Adult award and their work was highly esteemed.   However, the Mayor’s Adult Award was presented to Mrs Marie Stainton of Sandy in recognition of her many years of service supporting and promoting the work of community volunteers through the organisation RSVP.   Mrs Stainton thanked the Mayor for the award and the people who had nominated her.  She told the meeting that volunteering was very rewarding and encouraged everyone to consider it.
6. Reports from Elected Representatives:
(a)  Town Council – Cllr Mrs S Sutton
The Mayor highlighted a number of aspects of the written report which had been made available to all those attending the meeting and which presented an overview of the Town Council’s work during the year 2011/12.  In particular she drew attention to election results, the changes to ways of communicating with the community, recent drought measures, concerns about allotment provision, the work of the Tourist Information Centre and changes to the council’s internal working arrangements.
The Mayor had enjoyed a busy year and had been delighted to visit many organisations within the town, particular events of note included the Remembrance commemorations in November, the Christmas Lights, the initiation of the Town Team, the opening of the Station Triangle and the reception for the Diamond Jubilee Volunteer Task Force.   

(b)  Central Bedfordshire Council.

Cllrs Aldis, Maudlin and Shephard had provided a written report which had been made available to those attending the meeting and which presented an overview of Central Bedfordshire Council’s work during the year 2011/12.  Cllr Aldis noted that Cllr Maudlin had just become Vice-Chairman of Central Bedfordshire Council.  He highlighted some planning matters which were of concern to the community specifically the planned timber yard in Beeston and also noted that the retendering process for management of Sandy Sports and Leisure Centre would begin in July 2012.
7.  Reports from other bodies: 

(a) Sandy Fire Station
Station Commander Stephen Allen and Paul Barrows gave a short presentation on the work of Sandy Fire Station and the Bedfordshire Fire Service.  An open day was planned for Sunday 23 September 2012 and everyone was welcome to visit the station.  The Sandy Fire Cadet scheme was explained and the Town Council was thanked for its financial support of this scheme.

(b) Bedfordshire Police

PC Gary Kidd gave a presentation on the work of Bedfordshire Police in the Sandy area focusing on a detailed comparison of crime figures for the Sandy area over the previous 24 months.  PC Kidd reminded residents of the changes to the policing structure in the area introduced in October 2011.  He recognised the existence of drug related crime in Sandy. PC Kidd stressed that Anti-Social Behaviour was a top priority for the town and explained the police approach to this problem, describing several recent operations.  Speeding was another problem and PC Kidd explained the measures being taken to introduce Speedwatch to Sandy via the Community Safety Forum as well as the work being undertaken with Sandy Town Council and the Town Team.  (A question from Mr M Bartlett about measures to be taken to address speeding in Sandy was deemed to have been answered at this point and so was not raised later.)   

(c) Sandy Upper School

A written report on the change to Academy status of Sandy Upper School had been made available to those attending the meeting.

(d) Sandy Charities
The most recent set of accounts of the Sandy Charity had been circulated to those attending the meeting.  Cllr David Sharman, representing the charity was available for questions.
(e) Town Team

Mr Phillip Wingfield spoke on behalf of the Sandy Town Team explaining that the Team had been set up by residents and business people in Sandy and had submitted an application to the become one of the government’s Portas Pilot towns.  The video which accompanied the bid was shown.  The Town Team meets on the first Wednesday of the month at 7 pm in the Town Council Chamber and residents were encouraged to volunteer.
(f) Town Plan, Carnival, Twinning Association and Kings Arms Angling Club
Mr Max Hill gave reports on the work of the Town Team Steering Group, the Carnival Committee and the Sandy Twinning Association.  
Volunteers to join the Town Team Steering Group were very welcome.  
The Carnival arrangements were progressing well with up to 50 stalls planned although more floats would be welcomed as would additional volunteers to join the Carnival Group.
The twinning link with Malaunay was 30 years old whereas the link with Poland was only 15 years old but had had a considerable effect on the locality around Skarszewy.  Over 20 students from the Sandy area went to Poland to teach English every year.  

The Kings Arms Angling club was 10 years old and was a “pleasure” angling club rather than a serious sporting one.  The club had also raised funds for St John’s Hospice and other local charities.  It was cheap to join and lots of fun and the club would especially like to welcome young people.

(g) Hospice at Home

Mrs Sonia Banks gave an account of the work of the Hospice at Home charity which had been working in the Ivel Valley area for 10 years.  Volunteers provide support to families in their homes where a carer is giving 24/7 care to a family member.   More and more people are being cared for in the community and this work was vitally important.  Details of the service could be found in the Carers’ Packs in local GP surgeries.
(h) East Beds Youth Choir

Ms Karen Beer talked about the East Bedfordshire Youth Choir which had been started in 2006 and which rehearsed at Sandy Upper School.  The choir was an auditioned group with 46 members ranging from 9–24 years in age; both girls and boys from local schools and students from Bedfordshire University participated.  A range of musical material was sung and the choir had performed in many venues including RAF Chicksands, Woburn St Mary’s, at the Fire station and would be performing at St Paul’s Bedford with the East Bedfordshire Hand Bell group in the next few days.  The choir also raised money for charity.

(i)      Retired Senior Volunteer Programme
Mrs Munro described the work of this volunteer programme for the over 50s.  The Sandy group had been started in 1996 and anyone could join.  Current volunteers serve in 10 local schools providing a befriending service, driving the Ivel Sprinter and working as conversation partners with sufferers of aphasia.  There were many exciting opportunities for volunteers and “Volunteers do what they want when they want and for as long as they want, they just need to fulfill the commitments they have made”.
(j)     Sandy Football Club and Leprosy Mission

Cllr Colin Osborne explained that Sandy Football Club’s history had developed from a club formed in 1909 and its “home” had become Bedford Road Pavilion on which the Club had renewed its lease 11 years ago.  There were two teams in the Bedfordshire Saturday League and the Club was currently doing well in the league.  The Club also had good relationships with Sandy Colts.
Cllr Osborne went on to say that Sandy Leprosy Mission had been formed in 1969 with the twin aims of education people about Leprosy and raising funds to treat the disease.  A cure had been found in 1984 but there was still no vaccine and so the needs of leprosy sufferers were as great as ever.  The charity ran a stall every Friday morning near the market square and had been successful in raising funds by a number of means.

The Mayor thanked all participants for their contributions explaining that the meeting had heard from just a small selection of community groups working in Sandy 

7. Resolutions and Questions 
No resolutions had been received before the meeting.  The following questions had been submitted in advance responses were provided.  
(a) From Mr Morris When is the Tesco Store to be built?
A statement from Tesco had been obtained on 19 April 2012:

"We remain fully committed to our plans in Sandy and hope to start work on the store as soon as possible. With any application of this size, there is always a delay while various legal conditions are agreed. We are in the process of signing off contractual agreements on the land and there are some outstanding highways issues to finalise. Once these have been completed we will be in a position to start and as soon as we have an exact date we will inform the council and the media so that everyone is kept updated." 

(b) From St Swithun’s Way Residents:  While Shannon Court is empty now that Aragon has moved out, will the Town Council allow the car park barrier to be permanently up so that commuters who current clog our street can have the opportunity to park in the car park instead?

A Statement from the Town Council was provided:

The Town Council’s policy previous has been to make free parking available in Sandy Town Centre Car Park for those people who are using the shops and other facilities in Sandy.  The barrier was introduced specifically to deter commuters from taking up free parking spaces because it was felt that short term parking provision was very important to encourage people to use local shops and services.    This policy has been supported by the Sandy Chamber of Trade and the Town Team who were both pleased that more spaces had become available with the departure of Aragon as pressure on short term parking spaces had become quite acute.   However having been notified of the wishes of St Swithun’s Way residents  the Town Council will consider this issue further.
(c) From Mr Aldis, Mayfield Court:  What is the latest position on the search for alternative sites for allotment land?
A Statement from the Town Council was provided: 

Sandy Town Council is still seeking allotment land.  So far a suitable piece of private land has not been identified therefore efforts have been concentrated on securing a site from the Central Bedfordshire Council estates.  During this year 3 sites have been under active consideration and efforts are currently being concentrated on one preferred site.  There are a number of obstacles to resolve before further progress can be made.

As was a statement from Central Bedfordshire Council:
CBC has received a request for land to be made available for allotments in Sandy and is considering a number of alternatives. No immovable obstacles have yet been identified but each site carries a number of constraints and opportunities. Each plot of land in question is under a tenancy agreement. Officers have arranged to meet to scope out the investigation of the options further. Before that meeting, they will be sharing information on the specifics of the request (min / max area required, timescale, possibility of phasing etc). A set of recommendations will come back to Sandy Town Council for discussion and approval.

 

(d) From a resident Is the Town Council now solely responsible for the amenity areas on Fallowfield.  If not when are they likely to be?
A statement from the Town Council was provided:

Sandy Town Council is not responsible for the amenity areas on Fallowfield.  However, the Council has reached an agreement with Kier Ltd about the transfer of public open space and a play area on the Fallowfield estate from Kier to Sandy Town Council.  This agreement was brokered with support from Central Bedfordshire Council.   Following this agreement the original timescale for transfer of the amenities was 13 January 2012 but this has been delayed because of problems with production of maps which were agreeable to both Kier and the Land Registry.  Sandy Town Council’s legal representatives are ready to complete the deed of transfer and have been advised that the Land Registry map has now been produced and Kier will be ready to complete the transfer “shortly”.  As a gesture of goodwill towards Kier and the residents of the development STC has undertaken some limited maintenance work at Fallowfield, but until the transfer is agreed will not assume responsibility for the area.

A statement from Kier was not available at the time of the meeting but had been requested.

(e) From Mr Doug Cochrane of Shannon Court Is the Town Council asking Central Bedfordshire Council to review the effectiveness of the speed calming measures in St Neots Road?
Through Cllr Aldis the Town Council has asked CBC whether the measures have been reviewed and received the following response from Basil Jackson: 

The situation is that we do not habitually review the effectiveness of all the traffic management works we undertake. We do so in the case of some of the larger schemes, for example the Leighton 20mph scheme or where there is a specific requirement to do so built into the brief for the scheme. In this case, we have undertaken some follow up speed monitoring to look at the "post implementation speeds" and traffic volumes which will indicate effectiveness and possible displacement of traffic. We have yet to complete the analysis of this in comparison with the original data, but will do so as soon as possible. 
I would consider it unlikely that the Council would remove any or all of the traffic calming measures based on displacement of traffic to other routes as this is in itself indicates a degree of effectiveness of the measures; certainly as a deterrent to through traffic. It would then remain to be seen what, if any, significant effect the re-distribution has had on other routes. 
(f) A late question had been submitted about housing development at the former Mellor Beauty Site. 
The Clerk confirmed that the Town Council has reviewed two planning applications for proposed housing development during the past year and had supported the applications.  Cllr Aldis advised that only outline planning permission had been granted and further applications from the developers would be submitted if the development progressed.  
8. Open Forum
Mr George Konstantinidis expressed support that the financial information provided at the meeting was more up to date than in previous years but noted he had not been able to download it before the meeting.  He asked when a balance sheet would be available as the Town Council has been eating into reserves in previous years.  The Clerk noted that audited accounts for 2010/11 had been provided together with draft accounts for 2011/12 which were might be subject to adjustment.  The final accounts (with balance sheet) for 2011/12 would be produced as quickly as possible and in any event before 30 June 2012.  The budget for 2011/12 had been a deficit budget though inroads on reserves had been less than forecast.  The council had planned a balanced budget for 2012/13.  

Mr Andrew Havergal noted that it was now 2 years since allotment tenants had been given notice to quit and they were in need of firm decisions and clarity about the future.  Disappointment was expressed that a decision to extend tenancies to November 2013 had not yet been taken and the Clerk advised that this decision would be considered on 20 April 2012.  

Cllr Naomi Sheppard asked for more information about the local Fire Station and how local people could get involved.  The Officers informed the meeting that interviews for retained fire-fighters were being held at the present time.  Applicants must be over 18 but age was no barrier, the biggest commitment was the time involved sometimes up to 120 hours per week.  Residents were welcome to call in to see the officers to find out more.  
The Mayor thanked everyone for attending and there being no further business the meeting closed.
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